Letter to Branches
	No. 290 /13
	Ref  C32
	Date: 2 May 2013


To:  All Branches 

Dear Colleagues,
Low Level Letter Boxes & The CWU 'Low Level Letter Box Campaign'

The Union's "Low Level Letter Box" Campaign has been a longstanding, ongoing campaign with a number of major initiatives launched, aimed at getting the Building Regulations changed in the UK. 

The Union has continued to call for the European Standard for Private Letter Boxes (EN 13724) to be enshrined in Law, namely Building Regulations. The European standard sets down that the centreline of the Letter Box aperture should be at a height between 700 mm (2 ft 3.5 inches) and 1700 mm (5 ft 7 inches).
The Communication Workers Union launched a campaign several years ago calling for Government action on the problem faced by Postal Workers of Low Level Letter Boxes. 

We received support and an assurance from the Government of the day that the public and private sector would fully comply with the current EU Standard and would not install new front doors either on new or refurbished dwellings with Low Level Letter Boxes for ergonomic and safety reasons.

There are around 3000 back injuries to Royal Mail Postmen and women each year in Royal Mail and delivering to low level letter boxes at the base of a house or Flat's front door forces Postal Staff to stoop to ground level, whilst carrying a satchel of mail, weighing up to 16Kg (35lbs) and thereby risking serious back strain. A large number of such low level letter boxes on a housing development or estate for example could lead to a ‘repetitive’ strain injury risk. 
Building Regulations deal with health and safety matters in the interest of the people who use the building.  

In the UK we follow the specifications set out in European Standard (EN 13724) covering Private Letter Boxes which for ergonomic and safety reasons specifies the height, positioning and design of “letter boxes” in order that the safe delivery of Mail can be made without the risk of injury. The standard sets down that the centreline of the Letter Box aperture should be at a height between 700 mm (2 ft 3.5 inches) and 1700 mm (5 ft 7 inches).

The Irish Government changed their Building Regulations in 2001 outlawing the so called “mousetrap-type” letter boxes at the bottom of doors following back injuries to Postal workers. 

UK Postal Workers are more at risk of back injury and ill health if those responsible for building or refurbishing properties fail to comply with the EU Standard for Letter Plate Apertures in Front Doors or Letter Boxes.

UK Postal workers deliver 60 million items a day to 29 million addresses and at Christmas that increased to 120 million items a day. That’s a lot of lifting, carrying and bending. 

From time to time it comes to the attention of CWU/HQ that the houses being built by developers or estates being refurbished in some cases are being fitted with front doors with Low Level Letter Boxes in breach of the EU Standard and when brought to our attention we question the Council with responsibilities for Safety compliance and enforcement of the EU Standards are prepared to allow builders to ignore it and challenge the builders and developers why they are subjecting Royal Mail Postal Delivery Workers to an added risk by installing Low Level Letter Boxes on housing developments in a number of dwellings outside the EU standard.

I would add that the Standard isn't new. In 1958 the Council of Industrial Design and British Standards Institute issued a British Standard specifying letter box/letter plate aperture size, maximum flap spring tension and a recommended height position for the letter plate in the door of between 2 ft 6 inches and 4 ft 9 inches from the ground with an ideal height being 3 ft 6 inches. The standard was introduced after this Union took the matter up with the Postmaster General who subsequently raised the matter with the Council of Industrial Design and British Standards Institute. The Union launched a campaign at the time which included a stand at the Olympia Buildings Exhibition.

In 2002 the updated European Standard was introduced via EN 13724 entitled “Postal Services – Apertures of Private Letter Boxes and Letter Plates – Requirements and Test Methods”. This covers similar dimensions and specifications as the previous BSI standard and specifies that for “ergonomic and safety reasons” the centreline of the Letter Box aperture should be at a height between 700 mm (2 ft 3.5 inches) and 1700 mm (5 ft inches). This Union launched a fresh campaign shortly after the introduction of the updated EU standard to raise awareness and compliance and has raised the matter several times since.
Sadly both the previous and present government rejected our call to amend the regulations. This was despite the fact that both the HSE (Health and Safety Executive) and Royal Mail supported the Union's Campaign and the fact that we gained the support of over 100 MPs from all Parties who signed an Early Day Motion to the government supporting us. 

In an intensive campaign we approached the NHBC (National House-Building Council) who agreed to write to all members urging compliance with the standard. 
We also raised the matter with other organisations such as the Local Authorities Coordinators of Regulatory Services, the Glass and Glazing Federation (GGF) and the Door and Hardware Federation, seeking support. 

I also attended a meeting of Letter Box Manufacturers to put the case for Postman and Women.

Despite our great efforts, Low Level Letter Boxes continue to be fitted, much to the disadvantage of our Royal Mail delivery members. 

Therefore we are left with a situation whereby we have to challenge developments piecemeal when they fit letter boxes outside of the EU Standard.

Where building developments or refurbishment programmes are brought to our attention that either intend or are fitting Low Level Letter Boxes, we challenge the builders, developers or Council concerned whenever and wherever we can and have had some successes across the country with changes being made. 
However this is no simple task and this requires widespread vigilance amongst members and CWU Reps, challenging the problem when it occurs. Never the less we will continue our efforts and campaign despite the present lack of central government support for new Regulations which would cure the problem. 
As a  recent example of what can be achieved, please see attached my letter to a developer and a positive response received by the CWU Health, Safety & Environment Department from Warren Thompson, Managing Director, Bett Homes by Gladedale dated 1 March 2013 in reply to my letter dated 4 February (copies attached). 
The development concerned involves construction  of 170 New Houses which were being constructed with by the builders, installing front doors with low-level letter boxes, in breach of the EU Standard.

The Bett Homes Managing Director has agreed that those home currently under construction and those yet to commence construction which is the overwhelming majority will be fitted with letter plates in compliance with our recommendations and the EU standard between the heights of 2'6" and 4'9".

Correspondence also took place with the Chief Executive Durham County Council and Council Cabinet Membersl, Phil Wilson local MP,  the House Builders parent company and the National House Builders Association.

Royal Mail HQ also fully supported us in our representations, writing to the above the builders and Local Authority.

We are in discussions  with Royal Mail and the possible ways in which we can jointly tackle this matter and investigate whether there are ways in which we can get an early warning of developments in order to raise the matter of  compliance with the European Standard for Private Letter Boxes (EN 13724). To this end the matter has been raised yet again with the Housing Minister and with the Chief Executive of the Local Government Association (LGA) who are currently running a "Housing The Nation" Campaign. 
Therefore would Branches and Regional Committees be vigilant in respect of Housing development in your areas and Regions in order to react to the fitting of low level letter boxes and consider any proactive action that can be taken by way of discussions with Local Authorities and developers in your areas and Regions.

 
Yours Sincerely

Dave Joyce

National Health, Safety & Environment Officer
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Communication Workers Union

Dave Joyce National Health & Safety Officer

150 The Broadway, Wimbledon, London SW19 1RX

Tel: 020 8971 7365/7308 E-Mail: djoyce@cwu.org





4 February 2013





Warren Thompson

Managing Director

Bett Homes

Investor House
Colima Avenue

Sunderland Enterprise Park

Sunderland

SR5. 3XB 





Dear Warren,



Low Level Letter Boxes - Bett Homes Ltd, New Housing Development, Durham Road, Chilton Ferryhill, Co Durham:


I am urgently writing in relation to the brand new development of around 170 homes being built by one of your house building companies 'Bett Homes Ltd' in Chilton Ferryhill, Co Durham. To date around 40 Units have been constructed.



The Royal Mail Delivery Postman who is responsible for delivering mail to the new houses has complained to us that the front doors have been fitted with low level letter boxes.



The Communication Workers Union launched a campaign several year ago calling for Government action on the problem faced by Postal Workers of Low Level Letter Boxes. 



We received support and an assurance from the Government of the day that the public and private sector would fully comply with the current EU Standard and would not install new front doors either on new or refurbished dwellings with Low Level Letter Boxes for ergonomic and safety reasons.

There are around 3000 back injuries to Royal Mail Postmen and women each year in Royal Mail and delivering to low level letter boxes at the base of a house or Flat's front door forces Postal Staff to stoop to ground level, whilst carrying a satchel of mail, weighing up to 16Kg (35lbs) and thereby risking serious back strain. A large number of such low level letter boxes on a housing development or estate for example would lead to a ‘repetitive’ strain injury risk. 



Building Regulations deal with health and safety matters in the interest of the people who use the building. In the UK we follow the specifications set out in European Standard (EN 13724) covering Private Letter Boxes which for ergonomic and safety reasons specifies the height, positioning and design of “letter boxes” in order that the safe delivery of Mail can be made without the risk of injury. The standard sets down that the centreline of the Letter Box aperture should be at a height between 700 mm (2 ft 3.5 inches) and 1700 mm (5 ft 7 inches).



The Irish Government changed their Building Regulations in 2001 outlawing the so called “mousetrap-type” letter boxes at the bottom of doors following back injuries to Postal workers. 



UK Postal Workers are more at risk of back injury and ill health if those responsible for building or refurbishing properties fail to comply with the EU Standard for Letter Plate Apertures in Front Doors or Letter Boxes.



UK Postal workers deliver 60 million items a day to 29 million addresses and at Christmas that increased to 120 million items a day. That’s a lot of lifting, carrying and bending. 



It has come to the attention of the CWU that the houses being built by 'Bett Homes Ltd' in Chilton Ferryhill, Co Durham have been fitted with front doors with Low Level Letter Boxes in breach of the EU Standard and I would like to know why the Council with responsibilities for Safety compliance and enforcement of the EU Standards are prepared to allow builders to ignore it and subject Royal Mail Postal Delivery Workers to this added risk by installing Low Level Letter Boxes on a large housing development in a considerable number of dwellings?

 

I would add that the Standard isn't new. In 1958 the Council of Industrial Design and British Standards Institute issued a British Standard specifying letter box/letter plate aperture size, maximum flap spring tension and a recommended height position for the letter plate in the door of between 2 ft 6 inches and 4 ft 9 inches from the ground with an ideal height being 3 ft 6 inches. The standard was introduced after this Union took the matter up with the Postmaster General who subsequently raised the matter with the Council of Industrial Design and British Standards Institute. The Union launched a campaign at the time which included a stand at the Olympia Buildings Exhibition.



In 2002 the updated European Standard was introduced via EN 13724 entitled “Postal Services – Apertures of Private Letter Boxes and Letter Plates – Requirements and Test Methods”. This covers similar dimensions and specifications as the previous BSI standard and specifies that for “ergonomic and safety reasons” the centreline of the Letter Box aperture should be at a height between 700 mm (2 ft 3.5 inches) and 1700 mm (5 ft inches). This Union launched a fresh campaign shortly after the introduction of the updated EU standard to raise awareness and compliance.

I note from your Website that you pride yourself in the fact that the Gladedale brands enjoy the reputation of quality house builders and have been awarded double 5 star status by the National Home Builders Federation. It’s worth adding that the NHBF support compliance with the EU Standard.


Both Royal Mail Group and the Health and Safety Executive also support compliance with the EU Standard.


I therefore request you support in ensuring that houses being built by 'Bett Homes' are fitted with doors that embody a letter box in compliance with the EU Standard - at the right height. 



Your support would be appreciated.  



I look forward to hearing from you.



Yours Sincerely





Dave Joyce

CWU National Health, Safety & Environment Officer






